8

Minutes of the Meeting of 

Shropshire and Wrekin Fire and Rescue Authority

Strategy and Resources Committee
held in the Oak Room at Headquarters, Shrewsbury

on Thursday, 20 November 2014 at 2.00 pm
Present

Members

Councillors Mrs Barrow, Carter (Chair), Hartin (Vice-Chair), Minnery, Miss Reynolds, Thompson and West

Officers

Chief Fire Officer, Deputy Chief Fire Officer, Assistant Chief Fire Officer, Treasurer, 
Head of Operations, Head of Finance, Planning and Performance Manager and Executive Support Officer
1 Apologies for Absence

There were no apologies for absence.

2 Disclosable Pecuniary Interests
The Chair reminded Members that they must not participate in the discussion of, or voting on, any matter, in which they had a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest, and should leave the room prior to the commencement of the debate.

No Disclosable Pecuniary Interests were declared.
3 Minutes
Members received the minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee meeting, held on 18 September 2014.
It was proposed by Councillor Hartin, seconded by Councillor West and

Resolved that the minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee meeting, held on 18 September 2014, be agreed and signed by the Chair as a correct record
4 Public Questions
No questions, statements or petitions had been received, from members of the public.
5 Financial Performance to September 2014, including

Annual Treasury Review 2013/14 and

Mid-Year Treasury Review 2014/15
This report provided information on the financial performance of the Service, and sought approval for action, where necessary.

The Head of Finance (HoF) highlighted page 2, which set out the £126k of variances that had been identified through ongoing monitoring.
She also highlighted staff costs for the Service Transformation Programme (STP), as set out on page 3 of the report, which would be funded from the STP Staff Reserve.  With regard to the Memorandum of Understanding for the Control Room Project, she reported that the Department for Communities and Local Government grant would cover staff costs, together with the Information and Communication Technology (ICT) Reserve.

The HoF reported that the Fire Authority had operated within its prudential indicators for 2013/14 and undertaken no new loans during this period.  The mid-year treasury review indicated the same performance for the current financial year.

Referring to table on page 2 of the report, Councillor Hartin asked if the firefighter and Inspecting Officer vacancies were likely to be filled and, if so, would this be with Hereford and Worcester (H&W) firefighters.  The Assistant Chief Fire Officer (ACFO) explained that there were currently secondees with the Service from H&W, additional secondees will start in December in order to maintain the current establishment.  The Chief Fire Officer (CFO) explained that the long-term implications of recruitment were currently being looked at and would be brought to Fire Authority.  Although there was no front-line effect, there was a long-term issue for the resilience of the Service.  The Inspecting Officer vacancies were due to changes in service secondments and had been brought about by gaps between staff movements.

Councillor Mrs Barrow asked for further detail on the additional expenditure on furniture that had been caused by the reorganisation of Headquarters office accommodation.  The ACFO explained that furniture had been brought across from the old Headquarters during the initial move three years previously.  It had since been identified that, to maximise the use of the office space, appropriate sized furniture was needed, which had been purchased.  The furniture that was no longer required had either been disposed of due to its condition or given to Revive for reuse.

It was proposed by Councillor Mrs Barrow, seconded by Councillor West and
Resolved that the Committee recommend that the Fire Authority:
a) Note the position of the revenue budget;

b) Approve virements to the revenue budget, where requested;

c) Note the annual review of treasury activities for 2013/14; 
d) Note performance against prudential indicators to date in 2014/15; and 

e) Note the mid-year review of treasury activities for 2014/15
6 Provisions, Reserves and Funds
This report set out the issues, which the Fire Authority would need to consider as part of its annual review of provisions, reserves and funds.

The HoF explained that this report gave context to report 7 on the agenda.   Page 1 of the report set out the Authority’s current reserves and provisions.  The General Reserve was unearmarked and its use was based on the probability of the occurrence of known risks, which were difficult to quantify or schedule.  The build-up of General Reserve was set out in the appendix to the report and section 4 of the report set out what reserves had been established and how they would be used.
Councillor Hartin asked if the Authority’s reserves were within the normal range.  The HoF explained that there was no absolute percentage given but the General Reserve should be around 5% of the revenue budget.  The Authority’s General Reserve was currently around 2.8% of its revenue budget.
Councillor Carter thanked officers for their work and for the production of a clear statement of the Authority’s provisions and reserves.

It was proposed by Councillor Minnery, seconded by Councillor Hartin and
Resolved that the Committee propose to the Fire Authority that it:
a) Confirm the current position of reserves and provisions; and

b) Review the level of the General Reserve
7 2015/16 and Later Years Revenue and Capital Budgets
This report brought together the elements of an initial revenue budget, based on the planning assumptions recommended by the Strategic Risk and Planning Working Group (StRaP), and sought the Committee’s approval for this outline to be recommended to the Fire Authority in December 2014.

The HoF explained that this report was a streamlined version of the suite of reports that was usually taken to the Fire Authority in December.    A revised version of the table on page 3 of the document was tabled, a copy of which is attached to the signed minutes.  Councillor Hartin, as Chair of the StRaP Working Group, presented the Group’s recommendations, as set out on pages 7 and 8 of the report.
Councillor Minnery stated that he disagreed with those recommendations, as the Authority had achieved a lot over the last three years by making savings through its base budget.  It should, therefore, be looking to accept the freeze grant.  The Authority was in a better position than previously anticipate, which would allow it to take the grant and freeze the precept level.

Councillor West advised that the Combined Fire Authority Group of the Fire Services Management Committee would be lobbying government ministers for removal, or amendment, of the precept referendum limit.
Councillor Carter stated that the StRaP Group had debated long and hard about the changes to the assumptions.  The budget settlement, which would probably be announced at the end of December, could put the Fire Service in a worse situation, especially if there was an increase in the amount of savings required nationally.  The Authority needed to have sufficient measures in place to deal with this possibility.  The public were happy with a small increase in precept and it would be prudent to do this now with a proactive, rather than a reactive, approach.

Councillor West stated that he was undecided with regard to the precept level.  The Authority currently had substantial reserves and it had been indicated that the Fire Minister, Penny Mordaunt MP, would push authorities to take the freeze grant.  This Authority could, therefore, come under scrutiny, if it did not take it.  A 2% increase would, however, give a base for build-up.  He added that he could see both sides of the argument with regard to a 2% increase.
Councillor Hartin responded that the Authority should stick with the 2% increase, even though it was likely to attract comments for doing so.  There was an argument for accepting the freeze grant but StRaP felt that the 2% increase was better for the future, was prudent and would put the Authority in a more secure position.

Councillor West said that he had no problem with the proposed increase politically, as there was a need to safeguard Shropshire Fire and Rescue Service into the future, but it must be accepted that there was likely to be adverse reaction to the proposal.

Councillor Mrs Barrow commented that the issue had been discussed in depth by the StRaP Group and that the recommendations it had made were looking to the future.

In response to these comments, Councillor Minnery stated that this Service, and the public of Shropshire, had already seen reductions, including equipment being taken off the run and changes in shift patterns.  This had enabled the Authority to hold a substantial amount of money in the bank and made it hard to defend the position of continually increasing the precept level.  Councillor Minnery commented that in the ten or so years since he had joined the Fire Authority, the five-year projections for the budget had always been pessimistic but in his experience these had never come to pass.
Councillor Thompson agreed with the views expressed by Councillor Hartin.  Councillor Mrs Barrow commented that the need for the 2% precept increase was clear to see and she, therefore, supported it.

The Treasurer advised that the increase would lead, in the short term, to the Authority increasing its reserves, as underspends were likely.  In the long-term it was a prudent approach to increase the base budget and safeguard it into the future.  As, however, the short-term increase in income would cause an increase in reserves, the Authority would need to have clearly identified reasons for allowing this to happen.
Councillor Hartin stated that he accepted what the Treasurer had said but felt that the Authority needed to focus on the longer-term implications and the situation that it could find itself in in 2018/19 and 2019/20.  Councillor Mrs Barrow agreed with these comments.

Councillor Carter added that the country remains in a period of austerity and this looked likely to continue irrespective of which party was in government.  He stated that he believed that it was prudent to continue with the precept increase now, as the Authority was in a position to do so.

Councillor Hartin proposed that the Committee accept the budget planning assumptions, as set out by the StRaP Working Group.  This was seconded by Councillor Mrs Barrow and, with six Members voting for and one against, it was 
Resolved that the Committee accept the budget planning assumptions, as set out by the Strategic Risk and Planning Working Group
It was then proposed by Councillor Hartin, seconded by Councillor Mrs Barrow and, with six members voting for and one against, it was
Resolved that the Committee recommend that the Fire Authority:
a) Note the revisions and the committed changes to the base budget, as shown in section 4 of the report;

b) Base its pay and prices contingency in the revenue budget on the calculations set out in section 5 of the report;

c) Include within its planning period:
i
the schemes set out in section 6 of the report;

ii
the potential funding of these schemes; and

iii
the revenue consequences that would flow from these schemes;

d) Approve the changes, as set out by the Strategic Risk and Planning Working Group, in the planning assumptions used, when developing the budget strategy; and 
e) Approve the expenditure figures associated with those approved assumptions as a basis for developing the budget at the meeting of the Fire Authority on 10 December 2014
8 Corporate Risk Management Summary

This was the latest of the regular risk summary reports to the Strategy and Resources Committee.  The progress reported related to that achieved since the last Committee update in September 2014.

It was proposed by Councillor West, seconded by Councillor Hartin and

Resolved that the Committee note the contents of the report
9 Capital Update on Activity and Finance

This report provided an overview of all of the capital schemes within the Brigade and their current status.
It was noted that the second part of the appendix to this report would be considered in the closed session of the meeting (paper 11), as it was exempt from publication under paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972.
Councillor Hartin referred to the Positive Pressure Ventilation (PPV) fans scheme and asked when the original PPV fans had been purchased.  The CFO replied that these had been purchased in 2006 and had an average lifespan of ten years.  The DCFO added that they were being replaced due to wear and tear and that there was a resale market for used fans.

Councillor Hartin then referred to the Light Pumping Unit scheme and asked for an explanation of the significant technical issues referred to in the update.  The CFO explained that the issues relate to the pump and chassis, which were being manufactured by two separate suppliers.  The pump was currently too heavy for the chassis and work was being undertaken on the specification to address this.
Councillor West referred to the Shrewsbury Appliance Bay Doors scheme and asked if this had been completed.  The CFO replied that the replacement of the doors had been completed but the work undertaken had revealed issues with insulation, which was still being rectified.

It was proposed by Councillor West, seconded by Councillor Minnery and

Resolved that the Committee note the progress so far on current schemes
10 Local Government Act 1972
It was proposed by Councillor West, seconded by Councillor Minnery and 

Resolved that, under the Local Government Act 1972, the public and press be excluded for the following agenda item on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined by the provisions of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Act, by virtue of paragraph 3
11 Capital Update on Activity and Finance (Paragraph 3)
The Committee received the second part of the appendix to report 9 – Capital Update on Activity and Finance, which contained exempt information.

It was proposed by Councillor Minnery, seconded by Councillor Hartin and 

Resolved that the Committee note the information contained in the appendix

The meeting closed at 2.50 pm. 



Chair……………………………………
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